Field Listening Forum (FLF) Notes 1/12/2015
Opening Remarks and Introductions
Tom Keane thanked participants and explained the purpose of the biweekly call, which is to provide regular updates to the field and take questions.

We encourage participants to submit questions online through the Field Feedback Collection System (https://csa.fmcsa.dot.gov/FieldFeedback.aspx), which are anonymous and answered in real-time on the call. If, for some reason, the question cannot be answered in real-time on the call, it will be addressed during the next call. Please note participants do not have to be logged in to the system to submit questions.
Welcome/MC-F Update (Tom Keane)
· Tom Keane kicked off the call by reviewing some upcoming calendar updates. 
· The Transportation Research Board meetings are in Washington, D.C., this week. FMCSA is hosting its annual Analysis, Research, and Technology Forum on January 13th, and the Agency has numerous speakers on the program including our Chief Safety Officer Jack Van Steenburg. 
· The Southern Service Center is meeting in Florida later this week, January 12-16th. 
· The Western Service Center’s Border Supervisors are meeting January 20-22nd in New Mexico. 
· The Commercial Vehicle Safety Alliance’s (CVSA) annual Cooperative Hazardous Materials Enforcement Development (COHMED) meeting is January 26-30th in Long Beach, California.   

· We also wanted to address a couple of questions that came since our last call via the Field Feedback Collection System. 
Mandatory Carriers –BASICs to review (Courtney Stevenson)
· A question came in through the Field Feedback Mechanism:  “Would it be possible for someone to review how to determine what Behavior Analysis and Safety Improvement Categories (BASICs) were deficient at the time a carrier became mandatory? For example, I'm making assignments to investigators in January, and I have a carrier that became mandatory back in September 2014 but was not assigned. Without going back to the September data run, how do I look at all of the BASICs at once on the Safety Measurement System (SMS) Website to see what they looked like in September 2014. You used to be able to go back and do this, but I can't figure it out now. Also, could a column be added to the data run that would show what the BASICs are at the time the carrier became Mandatory? There is a column currently that says "BASICs Requiring Review," but this does not necessarily contain a BASIC that may have been deficient when the carrier became Mandatory.”
· . In the portal, the “mandatory id” date indicates which date the carrier became mandatory.  You can then look at the SMS BASICs for that specific date in SMS Online.  Log into the portal, access SMS Online, and select your carrier. Then click Carrier History in bottom right. When you select that, you’re then given the option to look at the carrier’s information monthly, quarterly, etc. With this latest release of SMS last week, you can review whether or not the carrier is active that month, the number of power units per month, plus prior information from previous month. It also gives an indication if the carrier was high risk. You can see the SMS results for the specific date that matches the mandatory id date from the portal. 
· The only thing I want to note that was inferred from this question: the BASICs that require review today are not the same that were required when they were mandatory. You should be doing the investigation based on the current BASICs requiring investigation.  Not necessarily on the BASICs at the time they were identified as mandatory. The historical information might be helpful info to see trends and how they’ve done over time. But the BASICs at the time of the investigation are the ones you should be reviewing, not necessarily the BASICs from six months ago. 
We received an email from Joe DeLorenzo about change to Licensing & Insurance (L&I) about carriers joining New Entrant program. Is there a mechanism in place that if a carrier doesn’t follow through, do they get dropped from the New Entrant (NE) program? Are they in limbo? What mechanism do we have to track them with the program, since they have a U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) number? 

Tom: I assume they’d be treated like any other applicant, and if they don’t supply all documents they’re not processed. If that’s not true, we will get you updated info. The reason is we don’t want the clock ticking on that NE applicant process until they submit all info.

Steve Parker: Based on my experience in vetting from an insurance standpoint, if they don’t follow up on filing insurance, they get a letter, and their application gets dismissed. Do they go into the NE program from there? No I don’t think so, because they would have never gotten permission. But they have a U.S. DOT number, so they might still need a NE audit. And they would be added to the MCS-150 list. 

Tom: We’ll get back with you directly with a definitive answer, after we confirm with the Compliance Office. 
U.S.-Mexico Cross-Border Trucking Pilot Program Update (Bryan Price)
· Bryan Price shared an update on the recommendations released to Congress last week from the Agency’s recent U.S.-Mexico Cross-Border Long-Haul Trucking Pilot Program. On Friday, we announced significant changes to this program, but we wanted to give you an update since I know recent press is indicating that the DOT has made a decision involving Mexican border. Let me update you on exactly what that means.
· As many of you are aware, we finished up a three-year long pilot program with Mexican carriers in October. At that time, we had 15 carriers participating that we carried over to have standard long-haul operating authority here in the U.S. At that time, we indicated we wouldn’t be making any other decisions until we got the report from the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) and the Motor Carrier Safety Advisory Committee (MCSAC) – and until we had prepared a report to Congress. Late last Friday, the Agency submitted its report to Congress, and we announced we’d begin accepting applications for additional Mexican carriers with long-haul authority to begin operations in the U.S. That doesn’t mean we’re giving permission for all trucks to start coming through and driving all over the U.S. But now we’ll begin accepting applications for Mexican-based companies to start operating. 
· In doing that, the type of authority that grants Mexican-based long-haul authority differs from standard U.S.-based authority – there are a number of restrictions associated. First of all, these carriers are only allowed to haul international cargo, not point-to-point transfer within the U.S. The carriers would need to travel from Mexico to a location here in the U.S., then back from that location back to Mexico. Another difference is that they need a more specific kind of marking next to their displayed U.S. DOT number to indicate they’re cross-border. They need a CVSA decal to be legal in U.S. or else risk being placed out of service. 
· To reiterate, this is not a green light to start waving all the trucks through. FMCSA is simply starting to accepting applications. Because of these restrictions, we don’t expect there to be hundreds of applicants. We expect applicants to be in the tens in this first year. 
Questions and Comments

Regarding the international cargo-only requirements for Mexican carriers, will this be enforced differently than the current cabotage rules for Canadian carriers?

Bryan: I’m not sure how this impacts or differs with how Canadian carriers with authority are enforced, but how we’re interpreting international cargo here, it has to be picked up and destined for another country. By that I mean not something picked up at the Port of Los Angeles and destined for Denver – that would not be considered international cargo in terms of how we’re thinking, even if it originated in China. To be considered international cargo under Mexican long-haul authority, it has to physically cross borders.
Response:  The cabotage rules do differ for Mexican and Canadian carriers.  If cabotage is discovered involving a Canadian carrier, FMCSA can only report the violation to Customs and Border Protection (CBP) for follow-up and enforcement.  However, the authority we grant to Mexican long-haul carriers specifically prohibits them from providing point-to-point transportation within the U.S.   For that reason, if a long-haul Mexican carrier is discovered providing point-to-point services, it is a violation of their authority document and they are in violation of 392.9a.  

Also assuming that a current CVSA decal is not displayed for a Mexican carrier, would we cite them for operating beyond authority? 

Bryan: This would not be considered operating beyond the scope of authority. It’s an out-of-service (OOS) violation but not same as operating beyond scope of authority with maximum fines associated. 
MVR/CDLIS Requirements (Selden Fritschner)
· Selden Fritschner provided an update on the Motor Vehicle Record (MVR)/Commercial Driver’s License Information System (CDLIS) situation, which we’ve been discussing for a while. 
· There is a difference between what’s posted on MVR and what’s posted on CDLIS. The regulations require that the information in the MVR and the CDLIS be duplicate, but we’ve been told by carriers and vendors alike that that’s not always the case. We’re working hard with all the States to make sure that information is available in some format. There is no requirement to put this information out electronically, though there are vendors and carriers complaining. What we’re trying to do right now is make sure the two documents have the same information. We’ve queried all the States, we have some information to confirm, and we’re following up with Division Administrator (DA) offices. 
“All Things Green in 2015” (Selden Fritschner)
· Selden also shared an updated on “All Things Green in 2015.”
· Per the Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century Act (MAP-21), “All Things Green in 2015” reflects what we might picture as a map of the U.S. with all States in compliance with the CDL/Medical Certificate integration. We’re currently following up with all States to review their action plans for integration and to confirm timing/deadlines. We’re working with the DAs and the service centers to communicate issues, with a goal to resolve any issues by the end of September.
Medical Certificate Issue (Selden Fritschner)
· Selden provided an update on medical certificates. 
· All drivers need to comply by next week when the medical info has to be updated. We’re expecting this disconnect to be greatly reduced by end of month. The requirement to carry a paper medical card goes away January 30th. However, anyone with a new card has to carry that physical copy for at least 15 days to give the State enough time to get it systems updated so there’s no issue at roadside. By then, everything should be posted on CDLIS.
National Registry of Certified Medical Examiners (Chuck Horan)
· Chuck Horan provided an updated on the National Registry of Certified Medical Examiners. 

· Elaine Papp has retired, so we have a vacancy within the Agency. If you have questions that you would normally have sent Elaine, please send to Charles.horan@Dot.gov
· So far, 39,262 medical professionals taken the test, and 38,725 are listed in the Registry. 
· In terms of how this breaks down within each State, there are 31 States in the green – that have met or exceed their State’s goals, 6 in yellow, and 14 states just a little shy.

· We’re on track and expecting to meet our goals by the anniversary date May 21, 2015. We’re in good shape volume-wise.

Questions and Comments 
We’ve been talking on and off on these calls about second opinions, and I’m getting a lot of calls on sleep apnea. I’m telling them all to get a second opinion. They’re saying the first doctor who wrote the original diagnosis is making the second doctor’s diagnosis bode poorly. Any insight on what to tell drivers?
Chuck: We’re about to send an email out to medical examiners (MEs) and training facilities to reiterate the Agency’s guidance, which is essentially that there is no new guidance. Second opinions are allowed; you’re doing the right thing in giving that advice. This applies to obstructive sleep apnea, but really, any time someone gets what they think is a bad finding from a doctor, they should get a second opinion. If we find the driver has gone to five or six doctors in a month, we’d do an investigation – but you’re doing the right thing by telling them to go and get a second opinion.
Can we see a copy of that email when it goes out? 

Chuck: Absolutely. My goal when we send something to MEs is to send to the Field Office first. We will archive everything sent to MEs to the National Registry Website, so you can easily access the library to see the info we’ve passed to the MEs. This will be available in spring/early summer.
Can someone in State Programs answer a question on Part 350 intrastate carrier compliance? Do States need to require intrastate medical registries? When?

Chuck: I believe it’s the end of January, but I want to double check the date. It’s three years from the compliance date, not three years from enforcement date. The State is supposed to have a similar registry to the National Registry if they don’t adopt the National Registry, but I think most will adopt. We’ll get the date to confirm. 

Please explain the medical second opinion process. Is this the process outlined in 391.47?

Chuck: No, there’s no formal process. We’re just trying to get the info out that follows standard medical practice for anyone and any diagnosis. If you saw a doctor for anything, and they give a jarring diagnosis that surprises you, you might go get a second opinion. If you go to a doctor who says you have obstructive sleep apnea, but you say you don’t, and you’re not a candidate, then you go to another doctor to get a second opinion. The big concern is doctor shopping, where someone keeps going to different doctors till they get the diagnosis they want. If the second doctor’s diagnosis is the same as the first, then it’s valid – drivers can’t keep shopping around. 
If an employee is having an issue that cannot be resolved through their supervisor or Division Administrator, who do we speak to in our Personnel Office in Headquarters?

Tom: You can always go up the line to John Steinhoff or Annie Collins or Tom Keane if needed. LaShon Adams is new Director of Human Resources, and on her team is Brad Hendricks and Dennis Boyd on Employee and Labor Relations Team, and they address these performance or conduct-related items. Or another contact is Abel Smith, Chief of our General Law Division. In the unlikely circumstance of ethics or violation of law, you can call the OIG – but if it’s more standard disagreements that are personnel relations, you should work with the Employee and Labor Relations Team to resolve. If any employee ever suspects criminal behavior is involved, they should immediately contact the OIG. The OIG hotline phone number is 800-424-9071. On occasion, we have also received employee complaints through that number.
Update on Blackberries (Tom Keane)
I also wanted to share an update on Blackberry distribution plans. We set a self-imposed deadline on retiring old Blackberrys on January 15th. Headquarters received a large number of old Blackberrys, and we worked with the DAs to get the current list of those who still hadn’t received their new Blackberrys, and IT has been sending them out. If you haven’t received and activated your new Blackberry yet, this is a self-imposed deadline – we’re trying to get out as soon as possible, but we’re ahead of the official schedule. They’re going out to the Division Offices to be catalogued by property administrators and then distributed out to staff. But I wanted to clarify since we received concerns and questions about the January 15th deadline. If you haven’t received your new Blackberry, don’t worry. We’re distributing as quickly as possible and won’t deactivate your old Blackberry until that occurs. 
Closing Remarks (Tom Keane)
Our next FLF call will be February 2nd. 

Please be sure to check the updated invites sent out for each call, as the call-in number is different for each call. The invite includes topics of discussion, the updated access code, and the link to provide questions through the Field Feedback Collection System. Notes from each call are posted the Friday following the call.
Please be sure to provide us with topics that you’d like discussed in depth on this call in the future. You can either email Monica.Lanos@dot.gov or submit your suggestions through the Field Feedback Collection System on the protected side of the CSA Website. 
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